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LOCAL PLAN PANEL 

 
MINUTES of the Virtual Meeting Via Skype on Thursday, 18 February 2021 from 
7.00 pm - 7.25 pm. 
 
PRESENT:  Councillors Mike Baldock (Chairman), Monique Bonney (Vice-
Chairman), Alastair Gould, James Hunt, Carole Jackson, Denise Knights, 
Peter Marchington, Richard Palmer, Eddie Thomas, Ghlin Whelan and 
Corrie Woodford (Substitute for Councillor Elliott Jayes). 
 
OFFICERS PRESENT:   Simon Algar, Philippa Davies, Kellie MacKenzie and 
Emma Wiggins. 
 
ALSO IN ATTENDANCE:  Councillors Cameron Beart, Lloyd Bowen, Roger Clark, 
Steve Davey, Mark Ellen, Simon Fowle, Tim Gibson, James Hall, Ken Rowles, 
David Simmons, Bill Tatton and Tony Winckless.  
 
APOLOGIES: Councillors Elliott Jayes and Benjamin Martin. 
 

451 INTRODUCTION  
 
The Chairman explained that the meeting would be conducted in accordance with 
the Local Authorities and Police and Crime Panel (Coronavirus) (Flexibility of Local 
Authority Police and Crime Panel Meetings) (England and Wales) Regulations 2020 
No. 392. 
 
The Chairman welcomed all Members, officers and members of the public to the 
meeting. 
 

452 MINUTES  
 
The Minutes of the following Meetings were taken as read, approved and signed by 
the Chairman as correct records: 
 
8 October 2020 (Minute Nos. 179 – 183); 
Extraordinary Meeting 29 October 2020 (Minute Nos. 220 – 223); and 
Extraordinary Meeting 19 January 2021 (Minute Nos. 400 – 403), subject to the 
inclusion of Councillor Steve Davey as being in attendance. 
 

453 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  
 
No interests were declared. 
 

454 PUBLIC CONSULTATION BORDEN PARISH CONSERVATION AREAS  
 
The Conservation and Design Manager introduced the report which proposed 
boundary changes to three out of the four Borden Parish conservation areas and 
recommended that they be formally re-designated under section 69 of the Planning 
(Listed Buildings and Conservation Areas) Act, 1990.  Members were asked to note 
the representations made by interested parties to the public consultation on the 
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character appraisals and management strategies documents.  Members were also 
asked to support the proposed changes in response to the consultation, as set-out 
at Appendix II of the report, and recommend to Cabinet that they be agreed.   The 
Conservation and Design Manager considered that the proposed changes would 
better reflect the special characteristics of the three conservation areas in question 
(namely Borden – The Street, Chestnut Street and Harman’s Corner).   
 
The Conservation and Design Manager reported that there were some minor errors 
including typographical errors in the public consultation version of the conservation 
areas review document.  He confirmed that these would be amended prior to being 
considered by Cabinet and being adopted.  The Conservation and Design Manager 
further reported that he had been made aware that two of the public consultees had 
not received consultation letters.   
 
Members were invited to ask questions. 
 
In response to queries from Members, the Conservation and Design Manager 
confirmed that item 2.1 on page 9 of the report should read “…and in the whole 
borough by 2030” not 2020 as stated.  The Conservation and Design Manager 
referred to Appendix II on page 90 of the report, and explained the rationale to 
extend the Chestnut Street Conservation Area to the northeast to include a group of 
important historic buildings and include former areas of post-medieval quarrying at 
the southeast side.  He stated that this would be to recognise the contribution the 
buildings in question made to the special interest of the Chestnut Street 
Conservation Area.  In the case of the areas of former quarrying, to capture this 
area within the boundary of the conservation area, whilst recognising the important 
role that the area of land played in providing part of the immediate setting to the 
group of high-graded listed buildings, at the heart of the conservation area. 
 
The following points were raised: 
 

 Welcomed the report; 

 concerned about the lack of response to the consultation; and 

 officers needed to investigate why principal landowners had not received 
consultation letters. 

 
The Chairman moved the following motion:  That any consultation responses 
received prior to Cabinet on 17 March 2021 would be tabled at that meeting.  This 
was seconded by Councillor Richard Palmer.  This was agreed by Members. 
 
The Chairman moved the recommendations in the report and these were seconded 
by Councillor Richard Palmer. 
 
Resolved: 
 
(1) That any consultation response received from the parties whom did not 

receive their original consultation letters would be considered, 
providing any such responses were received prior to the Council’s 
Cabinet meeting on 17 March 2021.  Any responses received from the 
parties in question to be tabled at that meeting. 
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Recommended: 
 
(1) That the content of the public consultation draft of the combined 

character appraisals and management strategies document produced 
for the review, and the representations made on this by interested 
parties, the details of which were set-out in the report be noted. 
 

(2) That the changes to the review document proposed by officers in 
response to the representations received during the course of the 
public consultation be supported and agreed by Cabinet. 

 
455 PUBLIC CONSULTATION TONGE CONSERVATION AREA  

 
The Conservation and Design Manager introduced the report which set-out 
proposed boundary changes to Tonge Conservation Area following a review and 
public consultation and requested that the conservation area should be formally re-
designated under Section 69 of the Planning (Listed Buildings and Conservation 
Areas) Act 1990.  Members were asked to note the representations made by 
interested parties to the public consultation on the character appraisals and 
management strategies documents.  In addition, Members were asked to support 
the proposed changes in response to the consultation, as set-out at Appendix II of 
the report, and recommend to Cabinet that they be agreed.  The Conservation and 
Design Manager considered that the proposed changes would better reflect the 
characteristics of the Tonge Conservation Area. 
 
The Conservation and Design Manager reported that there were some minor errors 
and typographical errors in the public consultation version of the conservation area 
review document.  He confirmed that these would be amended prior to being 
considered by Cabinet and being adopted.   
 
Members were invited to ask questions. 
 
A visiting Ward Member supported the proposed changes.  The Member spoke 
about the temporary one-way system currently in operation through the village 
which passed several listed buildings which he considered worked very well.   He 
asked whether it would be possible to include this within the document as a 
permanent feature?  The Conservation and Design Manager said that he was 
aware that Kent County Council (KCC) Highways and Transportation were in the 
process of liaising with Tonge Parish Council and Bapchild Parish Council about a 
possible Traffic Regulation Order (TRO) which might seek to impose a speed 
and/or weight restriction on Church Road, and that KCC could also be asked to 
consider securing the referenced temporary one-way system as a permanent 
feature, but that this was not something that could be included within the 
Conservation Area document. 
 
The Chairman moved the recommendations in the report and these were seconded 
by the Vice-Chairman. 
 
Recommended: 
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(1) That the content of the public consultation draft of the character 
appraisal and management strategy document produced for the review, 
and the representations made on this by interested parties, the details 
of which are set-out in the report be noted. 
 

(2) That the changes to the review document proposed by officers in 
response to the representations received during the course of the 
public consultation be supported and agreed by Cabinet. 

 
 

 
 
 

Chairman 
 

Copies of this document are available on the Council website http://www.swale.gov.uk/dso/. 
If you would like hard copies or alternative versions (i.e. large print, audio, different 
language) we will do our best to accommodate your request please contact Swale Borough 
Council at Swale House, East Street, Sittingbourne, Kent, ME10 3HT or telephone the 
Customer Service Centre 01795 417850. 
 
All Minutes are draft until agreed at the next meeting of the Committee/Panel


